
 

To the Chair and Members of 
The Central Area Committee 

 
NORTH EAST INNER CITY PROGRAMME OFFICE REPORT 

 

NEIC Greening Strategy Update 
Report to Central Area Committee  
November 2023 
 

 

NEIC Greening Strategy 2023   
 

 5 year review of all projects, review maintenance and progress to date.  
Ongoing  
 

 Green walls 
 Commons Street (Similar to Portland Row) 

Complete  
 Further Sites being investigated  

 

 Community Project (Ballybough Pride of Place) 
 Meet with the community group to look at a series of small 

interventions  
 Meetings planned for Quarter 3 2023 

   

 DCC Housing Collaboration 
 Meet with DCC housing and look at planting trees within their lands as 

part of the NEIC GS were appropriate. Similar to Liberty House and 
Ballybough house tree planting. 

 Meetings planned for Quarter 3 2023 
 

 Sherrard Street - 

 Russell Street - 

 Portland Street North- 

 Belvidere Avenue - 

 Portland Square- 

 Sherrard Street Lower - 

 Sherrard Avenue - 
Emmet Street request to add to project bundle. Quote sought. 

 Design Teams Appointed  
 Surveys Complete  
 Preliminary Designs Complete  
 Public Consultations organised for September  

 

 Buckingham Street Progress Feasibility Study  
 Complete  
 Circulation and discussions underway 
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 Store Street 
 Store Street Surveys Complete.  
 Due to over congestion of services greening interventions may not be 

possible. Further studies required.  
 

 Summer Street Feasibility Study  
 Design Team Appointed  
 Surveys Complete  
 Preliminary Designs Complete  
 Public Consultations organised for Quarter 3 2023 

 

 The NEIC Urban Tree Trail – (Progress/Education/Tourism)  
 Desktop studies currently in progress  
 Quotes sought for Graphic Design Services  

 

 Royal Canal Phase Two - Exercise Mile  
 Out to Tender  

 

 Royal Canal Green heritage quay wall reclamation and landscape features 
installation.   

 Complete  
 

 Liberty Park Calisthenics and accessibility improvements  
 Out to Tender  
 

NEIC Greening Strategy Larger Projects 
 

 Mount Joy Square (Separate Funding) 
o Railing Restoration underway  
o Park Design @ 

 Research Stage  

 Tree Surveys Underway  

 Ecological Surveys Underway  

 Precedence and desktop studies underway  

 Archaeological investigation works complete   

 Engagement & Design  (Part 8) to follow  
  

 Customs House Quay – Landscape Refurbishment Works 
 Topographical and GPR Surveys complete   
 Feasibility Study complete 
 Interdepartmental circulation and discussions underway.  

 

Gareth Toolan 

Dublin City Council Parks Department 

        



     

 
NEIC Intercultural Report  
Report to Central Area Committee 
November 2023 
 

 
Supporting the transcultural film project through connecting with Killarney Hall venue for 

workshops and families meet-ups for Salmagundi, a transcultural film project involving more 

than 15 families in the Dublin City area by filmmaker Jijo Sebastian, commissioned by Hugh 

Lane and Create. 

 

Intercultural Sport and Activities 

Working with Peter O’Donnell (Sports Officer) and Ozanam House on search for volunteer 

coaches. 

Working in various capacities with Michael Darragh Mc Auley (Sports and Wellbeing Officer) 

and Marcela Parducci (The Five Lamps Arts Festival) at Comunidade Sports and Intercultural 

Activities project. 

 

 



 

Engaging Cultural Mediator Denisa Cristea to engage with the Young Roma community with 

a view to facilitating dance classes and inviting them to take part of Global Village event. 

Supporting Intercultural Ambassador Yvette Cheevers in her led project Take 1 Ingredient 

hosted monthly at Mud Island Community Garden. 

 

Working on events calendar and Diversity and Inclusion Calendar 2024 of important dates 

and celebrations. Also engaging with people, and organisations that were in touch with former 



Intercultural Coordinator about various subjects including supports available and sharing 

opportunities. 

 

Working on Volunteer Database for NEIC events. 100+ people registered. Contacting 

potential volunteers for The Big Scream event and supporting them on the day. 

 

Performers Call Out open for taking part at Global Village 2023 happening during Inclusion 

& Integration Week 6th - 12th November. This is in partnership with Civic Offices/Inclusion & 

Integration officer Beatrice Casserly. Supported by two Intercultural Ambassadors that were 

interested to engage. The event will be held on Sunday 12th November, place still to be 

confirmed 

Contact: Karen Aguiar Tel: 0874139051  Email :karen.aguiar@dublincity.ie 

 



 

                               

 

 

 
NEIC Sport Recreation & Wellbeing Programme 
Report to Central Area Committee 
November 2023 
 

 
Education & Football in the NEIC 

 

The NEIC/DCC has started a new futher education course in the NEIC, this will be 
groundbreaking to the development to the community of the NEIC for their further 
development.  North Wall CDP is the provider of the L.I.F.E. – Learning in a Football 
Environment Course (QQI Level 4 Sports, Recreation & Exercise).  The focus of the course 
is to engage young learners in the NEIC and progress them to their chosen pathway, be it 
further education or employment. The duration is a 44-week course that starts in September 
2023. 

 

 
 



                                                         D1 Academy 

The D1 academy is a collaboration with The FAI, NEIC and DCC for kids in the NEIC, to play 

social football without the pressures of been in a team or not been able to play at a leave or 

standard.  Kids will develop in sports at defined stages though out there life’s and may not 

be physical or mentally ready to play at the leave of their particular sport at this present 

moment.  The D1 Academy is to support the kid’s development and build their confidence in 

playing sport, make friends and learn new skills.  The Academy has been a great success 

with 60 kids registered and 40 kids, girls and boys attaining on a weekly bases. 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 



Late Night Leagues 

 
The late night league has restarted again this year, as we had one during the school 
summer break and now with the lead up to Halloween.  The programme is being held in the 
Sheriff YC football hall for a four week programme, with the collaboration of FAI and An 
Garda.  The age categories were 12 to 16, female and male.  The numbers every week have 
been 25-30 kids attending thanks to the support of the NEIC and local youth groups such as 
SWAN, Belvedere, and East Wall YP. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Basketball / NEIC Trojans 

The NEIC Trojans have four teams entered in the Dublin Leagues this year, following on 

from the success of two teams last year. All four teams have begun their journeys playing 

home and away games and lots of fun is being had most importantly. The academy is still 

going strong for those not quite ready to play on teams yet. We also have a strong schools 

programme which we are implementing throughout the schools in the NEIC 

 

 

 

 

  



Boules at James Joyce Park 

 
The newly developed park (James Joyce Park) has been an excellent addition to the area.  It 
is very inviting and has a real feeling of being in a safe environment.  It has included a 
Boules court in the heart of the park, and we have taken full advantage of it the facility. We 
have brought local groups of all ages, to encourage them to become more active. From this 
we ran a weekly programme for the elderly and invited the Lourdes Day Care centre to take 
part. They have really taken to it, with some singing and dancing as they play, having a great 
time with the staff. This has resulted in them no playing on a weekly basis. 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 



Handball for Primary School 

 
The NEIC has continued to re-establish the sport of Handball in the NEIC. O’Connell primary 
school is taking part in a six week programme to encourage, teach and develop children in 
the school to play Handball.  The school is based directly beside the National Handball 
Centre and some of the young people who attend the school and live beside the centre were 
not even aware of the centre existence until now. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 



  
 
 
Handball for Secondary School 

 
The NEIC has continued to re-establish the sport of Handball in the NEIC. O’Connell 
secondary school is taking part in a six week programme to encourage and teach the kids to 
play Handball.  The school is located directly beside the National Handball Centre and the 
kids who attend the school and are residents in the local area had been unaware of the 
centres existence until now. 
 
These young adults are really benefiting from the activity and the coaches have made a 
positive impact on them. The school have since requested that Handball be placed on the 
Physical education curriculum for entire school.  We have collaborated with GAA Handball 
and we will be facilitating Handball up towards Christmas for all students.   
 
 

 
 



Ozanam House 

Men on the Move 

This is a group of man from 47 to75 years of age, that meet up in Ozanam house three days 

a week.  They would come from a generation of where expressing your emotions was not a 

thing a man should do.  We have been working with this group for some time now and they 

have come on in leaps and bounds. The group have been opening up on our activities such 

as our walk and talks and now with their new Handball wall they can have fun, chat and 

open up about their daily lives.  

 

  



NEIC Walking Football 
 

Every Friday from 12-1pm on the St Laurence O’Toole’s Recreation Centre pitch, next to 
Sheriff YC, we have a game of walking football for over 50’s. This program has grown from 6 
participants to an average of 12 playing every week. This has been hugely successful in many 
ways. We have locals as old as 77 years playing every week and have one participant who 
gets the train in from Skerries every week to play, he suffered a mild stroke last year and when 
we began his movement was slow and limited and his speech was very poor, after 3 months 
he is now moving freely around the pitch and his communication has come on leaps and 
bounds, proof of the value and health benefits of this program. 

 

 
 
 
 



 
ExWell Medical 

 
ExWell Medical continues to offer its unique medically supervised exercises classes 
specifically for residents of the North East Inner City on Tuesdays and Thursday in 
Ballybough Community Centre. The classes work off a referral scheme through local GP’s to 
help people on their journey to wellness. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
New Handball Wall in Ozanam House 

 
The Handball wall that was erected in the Swellfest has be re-erected in the Hall of Ozanam 
House.  We have been running Handball programmes for the kids in Ozanam House though 
out the year, with great success.  They now have taken up Handball as their sport and bring 
the kids up to the National Handball Centre on a weekly bases. Since the new Handball wall 
has been erected they can practise the sport and enjoy playing at their own leisure.  As well 
as being able to play Handball it is also a white board to project films for all, it surly is a great 

addition to the resource centre.   

 

  



Women on the Move 

 
This programme was designed to interact with a group of women from the SAOL 
Programme  (SAOL is an integrated programme of education, rehabilitation, advocacy and 
childcare). The SAOL Project’s on-going commitment to the women, children and community 
members of the North Inner City continues to develop, responding to the changing needs of 
the women who participate in their project.  The woman on the move is helping woman in 
this particular group to be more active.  Some of the woman in this group would not leave 
their home or interact with other people apart from the time that they are in the Saol 
programme. 
 
The programme has developed into a weekly fitness activity, with a local athlete coming in to 
teach an array of fitness activity.  The athlete that comes in is Ruth Barry who is a runner 
that competes though out Europe as well as Ireland.     
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
  



ACRG Cycling Club 
 

The newly formed Inner City Cycling club has progressed to setting up their very own cycling 
route and has taking ownership of their weekly cycles.  They have progressed with their 
cycling skills in such a manner as that they can cycle in a group in such a way, that everyone 
is kept safe and they could and can cycle anywhere in the country.   

 

 

 



Active Ageing with Eddie 

 
From the amazing energy that has been created from the circuit classes, the amazing DCC 
staff in St Laurence O’Toole Recreation Centre have started an Active Ageing fitness class 
with Eddie.  This was something that we could see was needed in the area and after a 
discussion with the staff they were happy to help.  The staff are very much about helping out 
in any way with the community despite being very busy throughout the day with the young 
and elderly in the centre. The staff making time in their busy schedules is very much 
appreciated and we will be supporting them with some equipment when needed. Eddie has 
progressed the class in such a way that it is has become so popular they are now adding 
another class to their weekly schedule.  

 

 
 

 



Run with Ruth Barry 

The NEIC have established a weekly fun run in the NEIC for all to take part, from people at 

the very beginning of your running journey to people running marathons. We were delighted 

to welcome a local athlete Ruth Barry on board to coach and encourage people in there 

running journey.    

 

 
 

 

 

Contact: Michael Darragh Mc Auley Tel: 0871822010 Email:md.macauley@dublincity.ie 

Contact Peter O Donnell Tel: 0870654031  Email :peter.odonnell@dublincity.ie  

 

 



     
NEIC Community Arts 
Report to Central Area Committee  
November 2023 
 

 

The NEIC Community Arts Programme has continued to deliver a range of 

initiatives this October to support the meaningful development of the Arts 

across the many different communities of the NEIC.  

 

1. Arts on your Doorstep 

This October the Community Arts 

Programme began working with Focus 

Ireland to deliver its first Community Arts 

Programme to residents who access 

homeless accommodation. Classical 

Musician and Early Years Practitioner 

Eamon Sweeney began an introductory 

music programme to parents and children, 

exploring the many benefits of music and 

play with very young children.   

 

2. Development of NEIC Community Arts Strategic Plan: 

 

The Community Arts Programme had continued to develop its strategic plan for 2024 

- 2027 this autumn. It is hoped to launch the strategic plan in January 2024. 

 

       3.  Drama with the Active Retirement Association in Ozanam House 

Our Drama Programme for older people resumed this October. Participants have 
decided to work towards a Christmas show that they will present to local School 
Children in December.   
  

 



4. Early Years Partnership Programme 

https://vimeo.com/849505200/1b808c1d3d?share=copy 

The Early Years Residency in partnership with the Hugh Lane 

continues with Ozanam House this October. Parents, Children and 

Early Childhood Educators, participated in workshops, both in their 

Early Years Setting and in the Hugh Lane Gallery.  

The Early Years Partnership Programme also continues with  

 A three month Early Years Music Residency with St. 

Louises pre-school in partnership with the NCH. 

 

 A storytelling programme of work with St. Bridids pre-

school in partnership with Fighting Words.  

 

 First steps - A storytelling CPD programme delivered to two local pre-schools in 

partnership with The Gate Theatre.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://scanner.topsec.com/?d=1962&r=show&u=https%3A%2F%2Ftaoiseach-gov-ie.fortimailcloud.com%2Ffmlurlsvc%2F%3FfewReq%3D%3AB%3AJVs5MjU3OSV1PjEtMyVqZz4zMjkzMiVwamRtYnd2cWY%2BMjI7OjFlNDA6ZWI1OjEyNDAxZmdnZzQ2MWJhZjBnZjM3MzNhOzQyZiV3PjI1OjI2Mzc3NzclcmpnPjA0O0ZIa0ZvMzI1MDExLjA0O0ZIa0ZuMzI1MDExJXFgc3c%2BTWpib28tRWp3eXNid3FqYGhDd2JsanBmYmBrLWRsdS1qZiVgPjYxJWtnbz4z%26url%3Dhttps%253a%252f%252fscanner.topsec.com%252f%253fd%253d1962%2526r%253dshow%2526u%253dhttps%25253A%25252F%25252Fvimeo.com%25252F849505200%25252F1b808c1d3d%25253Fshare%25253Dcopy%2526t%253d03fb857f25f05d2a4783554b04c1d980b0c10592&t=567d2a2bcb0b3602de9c4e003f9001e5734e6eb4


5. Visual Arts Residency in St. Laurence O’Toole CBS: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This residency with the 5th and 6th Class boys of St. Laurence’s with the artist Susie Murphy 

has resumed again this autumn. Susie will be working with the boys until June 2024. 

 

6. Halloween Workshops: 

The artist Bethan Parkes and Olga Khomiak. The artists worked with children in the after 

schools of ASESP, CASPR, Belvedere and Hill Street to create a range of wild and wacky 

masks. 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

Contact: Irma Grothius 

Tel: 089 434 3786 E: communityartsneic@gmail.com 

 

 

 

Leona Fynes – Administrative Officer  

leona.fynes@dublincity.ie 

0872760045 

NEIC Programme Office  
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